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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 10th February 2020 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall
23/20  Present and Apologies

Cllr Robinson (Chairman), Cllr Sargent (Vice-chairman) Cllr Mrs Harris and Cllr Mrs Pickering, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member) attended and 14 members of the public were present.     Apologies were received from the PCSO.
24/20 Declarations of Interest

Cllr Mrs Pickering:  Voluntary Declaration as the spouse of the ward member.

25/20 Minutes of the meeting of 13th January 2020
Resolved: 

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 13th January 2020 be approved and confirmed as a true record.
26/20 Matters Arising

No matters were raised.
27/20  Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Halden Close:  Visibility problems when pulling out on to the A28 were reported, the line of sight to one side being obscured by a large laurel hedge, and to the other by vehicles parked outside Holmleigh.  KCC’s help had been sought re the hedge and the Parish Council’s support to address what is a safety issue was requested.  It was thought that the speed of passing traffic exacerbates the problem, but KCC refused to extend the 30mph speed restriction stating that it was unsupported by crash data and there were no issues when the site was the Highways Depot.  Regret was expressed that KCC’s policy regarding accidents is reactive rather than proactive.   It was noted that the Hope House development planning permission included a condition that the 30mph speed restriction be extended beyond the site; this was felt to be inconsistent.  The Chairman acknowledged the concerns, noting that traffic speeds through the village had been raised on previous occasions but efforts to set up a Speedwatch team of volunteers to monitor traffic speeds had, however, been unsuccessful.  In answer to a request for a risk assessment, the Chairman replied that this would have been undertaken as part of the planning process.  The Chairman stated that the Parish Council will contact KCC and support the request for the hedge works; Cllr Mrs Pickering suggested that photos of the hedge be taken and sent to the Clerk, who would pass them on to KCC.   It was reported that KCC had been reluctant to put in the 30mph speed limit restriction at Hope House, but this was necessary because of crash data and the width of the footway.  Cllr Pickering advised that KCC will only act on crash data.  The Chairman stated that another call for volunteers for Speedwatch will be made, and advertised on the village facebook page, the website, noticeboards and Next Door.  Kristina Hoath’s offer to amend and upload the poster was accepted with thanks.  The names of volunteers for Speedwatch should be sent to the Clerk.  A Speed Indicator Device for use by the Speedwatch team will be borrowed.  It was noted that KCC had stated that the 30mph speed restriction should be implemented at Hope House before the site is developed; Cllr Clarkson [Leader, ABC] had suggested that consideration should be given to installing a pedestrian crossing but it was felt that this should be paid for by the site developer.  Cllr Pickering noted that the crossing near Church Hill had been paid for by the county councillor, and suggested that he be approached.
Telegraph pole outside Bourne Farm Cottage:  This is leaning at an angle of 30◦ and has been reported to BT Openreach, which has attended.  
Street lights:  Two new street lights have been put in at Holmleigh.  A faulty street light at Hookstead will be reported by the Chairman.  The Clerk advised that information on all street lights is available on the KCC website [https://www.kent.gov.uk/roads-and-travel/what-we-look-after/street-lights].
Planning:  20/00095/AS  Kenfield, Redbrook Street.  It was reported that a mobile home has been moved on to the site.  Cllr Pickering advised that this is normal practice during building works of this type but should be removed on completion, failing which Planning Enforcement should be notified.
The meeting was reconvened.
43/20  HHVEC update

Brought forward with the Chairman’s permission.

Kristina Hoath advised that the Race Night raised over £1000, which will go towards the VE Day celebrations.  Another Race Night is planned for October.  The Christmas Fair will be held in the school on 6th December.  
May Fair/VE Day:  Volunteers are needed to set up and marshall.  The Parish Council will be asked for a contribution of £1000 towards the event, and that the grass is cut on the village green ahead of the day.  Old photographs of the village are sought.  Cllr Pickering has made a grant of £300 to the celebrations.

Cinema night on 9th February:  This was cancelled because of Storm Ciara.

The Chairman thanked Kristina Hoath for her efforts.

28/20  Reports
28/20-1  Community Warden   No report in the Community Warden’s absence.
28/20-2  PCSO   The PCSO’s report has been circulated.
29/20 Quotes for signs for Jubilee Park
In hand with Cllr Mrs Harris, who will be meeting a representative on 12th February.
30/20  Quotes for installation of bollards on the village green

The Clerk tabled a quote from Everything Outside of £2450 + VAT for the work, which included replacement of damaged bollards.  The number of new bollards to be installed was not given; the Clerk to follow up with Everything Outside and bring another quote to the next meeting.
31/20  Request for benches on Ashford Road
The Vice-chairman will attend a meeting on 12th February with Lisa Willoughby [KCC Highways Ashford District Manager] and the Highways Steward to discuss the viability of the proposed locations.
32/20  Quotes for works arising from the playing area inspection

The quote from Everything Outside of £1030.00 + VAT was tabled and it was proposed that it be accepted.
Resolved:

That the quote from Everything Outside of £1030.00 + VAT for works to the playing field be accepted.

The Clerk to ask when the works will be carried out.
33/20  Adoption of the open space fronting Ashford Road at the Hope House development
Discussion deferred until item 40/20.
34/20  Traffic-calming measures at High Halden Primary School
The Chairman advised that problems have been reported at school drop-off times and pick-up, with a number of near misses, and use of warning signs suggested.  Cllr Mrs Pickering suggested that a 20mph speed restriction be put in, this will be raised by the Vice-chairman at his meeting with Lisa Willoughby (item 31/20).  Cllr Mrs Harris noted the need for enforcement.  (The Vice-chairman will also discuss the issues raised during the Open Session regarding the visibility problems at Halden Close.)
35/20  Offer of ten free saplings from Ashford Borough Council

The Chairman reported that the Parish Council had agreed to accept the offer, which was conditional on data being sent to ABC of the number of trees on Parish Council-owned land.   The survey has been carried out by the Chairman and Vice-chairman, and will be submitted by the Vice-chairman, who will also take delivery of the saplings.  A decision on where they are to be planted will be taken when the species of the tree saplings is known; they will be native species.
36/10  Visibility concerns at the Ashford Road/Halden Close junction

See 27/20.
37/10  Extension of the 30mph speed limit  along the A28 to beyond Halden Heights

See 27/20.  It was noted that the new speed signs have not yet been installed on Cripple Hill.
38/10  Recruitment of a replacement for the Parish Clerk

The Chairman advised that the Clerk will be retiring at the end of April, and a replacement is being sought.  The post has been advertised on the KALC [Kent Association of Local Councils] website, the facebook page of the Society for Local Council Clerks, and circulated to all Clerks in the borough.
39/20  Update on migration of the Parish Council website
Mrs Buggins’ paper on migration of the website is attached to the Minutes.  It was suggested that when the new website goes ‘live’, content on the existing website should be taken down and a link to the new website uploaded.  [Post-meeting note:  This will have to be time-limited, because the host (Host Papa) of the existing website charges for hosting, the agreement expiring in January 2021.] The Clerk will upload Parish Council content to the new website.
Mrs Buggins was thanked for her efforts on the Parish Council’s behalf.

40/20 Planning applications
Cllr Mrs Pickering assumed the Chair as Planning Portfolio holder.
20/00030/AS  The Oaks, Ashford Road, High Halden
Conversion of existing outbuilding to annex
There are no objections on the website.  It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.
20/00035/AS  Precinct 13, Ashford Road, High Halden
Extension of use of existing security hoarding during development of site, including alteration of extension to enclose additional portion of site
The existing hoardings are to be retained during the works, and it is expected that phases 2 and 3 will commence shortly.  The application is to extend the hoardings around the triangle of land recently acquired from the borough council.  It was noted that these will impede sightlines for traffic pulling out on to the A28.  It was proposed that an objection be made to the application.  [Post-meeting note:  The recently acquired land is to be developed, planning permission have been given under 17/00538/AS.]
Resolved:
That the Parish Council objects to the application.

20/00059/AS   Beale Lands Farm House, Shawlands Lane, High Halden
Variation of condition 5 on planning permission 18/01549/AS (New detached, four bedroom dwelling, with garage, amenity curtilage and access, (within existing residential amenity garden land)) for the condition to read: "All windows and external doors shall be in timber effect UPVC"
It was proposed that the application be supported, but with the condition that the UPVC components are environmentally friendly and sourced from an environmentally friendly supplier.

Resolved:

That the application be supported, but with the condition that the UPVC components are environmentally friendly and sourced from an environmentally friendly supplier.
19/01769/AS  Land East of Hope House, Ashford Road, High Halden
Reserved matters application for details of appearance, landscaping, layout and scale for the erection of 28 dwellings and the creation of access pursuant to outline planning permission granted under 17/00952/AS
Cllr Mrs Pickering tabled a paper (which is attached to the Minutes) with an extract from the adopted Local Plan for Land at Hope House (S33).  Policy S33 states that the development is dependent on provision of an extended 30mph speed limit.  It was proposed that the Parish Council comments that this should be in place before development commences.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council comments that the extended 30mph speed limit should be in place before development of the site commences.

33/20 (contd) Adoption of the open space fronting Ashford Road at the Hope House development
It was proposed that the developer be asked to donate this land to the Parish Council, which would then have have responsibility for maintaining it.  The Chairman suggested that, if occupiers set up a management company, the Parish Council should transfer ownership to this company.  Cllr Mrs Pickering counselled against, noting that control should remain with the Parish Council.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council requests that it takes ownership of the open space fronting Ashford Road at the Hope House development.

19/01682/AS  1 Little Hookstead, Wrens Nest Lane, High Halden 
Proposed demolition of an existing two storey building and two agricultural barns with replacement 5 unit residential development and conversion of existing oast house
It was noted that the Parish Council objected to the application, which has been revised with the addition of amended plans but the Parish Council’s objection remains.  It was proposed that the Parish Council objects to the application as amended, and asks the ward member to call it into Planning Committee for determination if the case officer is minded to permit.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application as amended, and asks the ward member to call it into Planning Committee for determination if the case officer is minded to permit.

20/00095/AS  Kenfield, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch
Demolition of existing conservatory, proposed first floor side extension, single storey rear extension and infill extension. Demolition of existing garage and removal of storage container and erection of replacement garage. Proposed detached part annexe / games room. Removal of redundant agricultural outbuildings with landscaping alterations
See the Open Session:  The siting of the mobile home on the site will be monitored.  There are no objections to the application on the website and it was proposed that it be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.

Planning applications received after receipt of the agenda
20/00002/GDPE/AS  Kirkbank House, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
Notification of a larger homes extension - single storey rear extension (depth 5.5m x eaves 2.4m x ridge 3.5m)
The proposed extension is larger than would be allowed under Permitted Development Rights.  It was proposed that the application be supported.
Resolved:

That the application be supported.

Approvals: 
19/01634/AS  Beech House, Ashford Road, St Michaels
Demolition of existing double garage and erection of a detached garage with home office above

19/01662/AS  Wedlock Farm, Harbourne Lane, High Halden, Ashford, Kent, TN26 3JF 
Installation of External Flue and Air Source Heat Pump (external unit)

19/01698/AS  Stephendale, Ashford Road, St Michaels

Replacement single storey rear extensions; removal of rear bay; new front porch canopy. New lean-to open car port to north elevation
19/01557/AS  Oak Tree Farm, Woodchurch Road, High Halden 
Change of use of land from agricultural to residential and landscaping works; Erection of garage/outbuildings to serve two dwellings approved under application 18/00706/AS
19/00944/AS Pillreed Cottage, Plurenden Road, High Halden
Proposed access drive to Pillreed Cottage (part retrospective)
Prior approval is given:
Cllr Mrs Pickering advised that an application for prior approval is an application under permitted development rights:  certain types of development are granted planning permission by national legislation without the need to submit a planning application, and have to be decided within 56 days.  Such applications cannot be called into Planning Committee.
19/01590/AS  Agricultural Building south of Coombe Lands, Redbrook Street, High Halden 
Prior approval for the change of use of an agricultural building and land within its curtilage to one residential dwelling and associated operational development

19/01646/AS  Building A, New Barn Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden 
Prior Approval of Proposed Change of Use of an Agricultural Building and land within its curtilage to Two Dwelling houses and Associated Operational Development

19/01647/AS  New Barn Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden
Prior Approval of Proposed Change of Use of an Agricultural Building and land within its curtilage to Three Dwelling houses and Associated Operational Development

19/01651/AS  New Barn Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden
Prior Approval of Proposed Change of Use of an Agricultural Building and land within its curtilage to Three Dwelling houses and Associated Operational Development

19/01652/AS  Building B, New Barn Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden
Prior Approval of Proposed Change of Use of an Agricultural Building and land within its curtilage to Two Dwelling houses and Associated Operational Development

19/01653/AS  New Barn Farm, Ashford Road, High Halden
Prior Approval for a Proposed Change of Use of Agricultural Building to a Flexible Use

19/01655/AS  Building A, New Barn Farm, Ashford Road
Prior Approval for a Proposed Change of Use of Agricultural Building and land within its curtilage to a Flexible Use

Withdrawn by applicant:

19/01700/AS  Land south of Ely Place, Shawlands Lane, High Halden
Erection of four dwellings, with associated double garages, parking, access driveway and landscaping

Refusals: None.
Withdrawals:  None.
Other planning matters: 
 Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Local Plan
The Chairman read a statement tabled by Cllr Mrs Pickering:

We have been asked to comment on the Local Plan.   

As a Parish Council we have been particularly welcoming to the Travelling community, to such an extent that the Parish has 25% of the pitches in the Borough.

Several years ago, the Parish Council welcomed a number of Travellers to our community amounting to a further 6 mobile homes.  

The Settled Community is aware of the numbers in the Parish and when Hatchentan was taken to appeal, the Planning Inspector made clear reference to the impact on the Settled Community.   Therefore, as a Parish Council we would oppose further developments in our Parish and would welcome other villages in the Borough offering sites. 
It was proposed that the statement be accepted and forms the Parish Council’s response to the Gypsy and Traveller Local Plan.

Resolved:

That Cllr Mrs Pickering’s statement be accepted and submitted as the Parish Council’s response to the Gypsy and Traveller Local Plan.
19/01585/AS  Church Farm Barn, Church Hill, High Halden

Conflicting advice has been given to the applicant and Parish Council as to whether the proposed photovoltaic array can be sited on agricultural land, or whether it should be on residential given that the benefit of the array would be solely for the occupiers of Church Farm Barn.  Clarification is being sought from Lucy Holloway [Development Control Manager, Ashford Borough Council]. 
Cllr Robinson resumed the Chair.

41/20 Financial report

41/20-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget:
	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001518
	S Wood (salary)
	510.64

	001519
	S Wood (expenses)
	59.72

	001520
	K Hoath (tree guards)
	6.74

	001521
	Mintfresh Services Ltd (bus shelter cleaning)
	40.25

	001522
	Ashford Borough Council (grounds maintenance)
	4779.00

	001523
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	32.84


Balance as at  10th February 2020
£  65839.51 (cheque and deposit accounts)  
41/20-2  To consider contributions to HHVEC for the Race Night and 75th anniversary celebrations of VE Day
It was proposed that the Parish Council’s contribution of £50 towards the Race Night be agreed.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council’s contribution of £50 towards the Race Night be agreed.

A request for a contribution of £1000 was received from HHVEC just prior to the meeting.  This will be discussed at the March meeting after the figures have been reviewed.

42/20  Reports

42/20-1  Ward member  Cllr Pickering reported that the borough council is starting up an environmental team, which will concentrate on environmental crime, eg flytipping.  

Car parking:  ANPR (Automatic Number Plate Recognition) is being introduced in the Victoria Road car park and Elwick Place to reduce costs.   Car parking charges will increase by 10%, the first increase in three years.

A Council Tax reduction scheme is being introduced for disabled residents and their carers.  

Approx 200 Syrian refugees were rehomed in the borough in 2015, and the borough council has agreed to take in another 250, to be funded from central govt’s Overseas Aid budget.  The borough council’s efforts have been held up as a good example to other boroughs.
Eurostar:  The new trains are now stopping at Ashford International, and from 17th May there will be three daily trains to Paris.

42/20-2  Environmental  Noting to report.

42/10-3  Safety and security  Nothing to report.
42/20-4  Highways  Nothing to report.
42/20-5  Marketing/projects   See 39/20.
42/20-6  Finance Committee   Spending is under budget therefore a greater than projected surplus will be carried over to the next financial year.
42/20-7 KALC A presentation on the Ashford Borough Council CCTV Monitoring Centre was given at the January meeting.  The March meeting will include a presentation on Highway Improvement Plans, which may be of value when discussing the A28 through the village.
44/20  Any other Business

No business was raised.
45/20  Items for the next Parish Council meeting
45/20-1 Quotes for signs for Jubilee Park
45/20-2 Quotes for installation of bollards on Church green
45/20-3 Benches on the A28

45/20-4 Parish Council contributions to HHVEC for the 75th Anniversary celebrations of VE Day
45/20-5 Adoption of the 2019 Financial Regulations
45/20-6 Three-year quote from Aspire for grounds maintenance

45/20-7 Purchase of a laptop for the new Clerk
45/20-8 Removal of signatories from the Parish Council’s bank account
46/20  Date of next Parish Council meeting

Monday 9th March 2020 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.10pm.
 

 


